
Monthly Meeting of the

Prairie Meadows Board of Directors

September 14 2022
2:00 p.m.
The Monthly Meeting of the Prairie Meadows Board of Directors was called to order by Mr. Radia in the James Rasmussen Board Room at Prairie Meadows in Altoona, Iowa at 2:00 p.m.  
Roll Call.
	Dennis Albaugh - call

	Bob Chittenden 

	Linda Grandquist

	Danny Homan – call, during Closed Session

	Frank Marasco

	Marty Martin - call

	Gerry Neugent 

	Steven Neville

	Bob O’Hollearn

	Suku Radia

	Ken Sagar

	Mary Simon

	Susan Voss - absent

	Marta Codina – call, after Roll Call
John Irving


Also in attendance were:

Gary Palmer, President/CEO

Ann Atkin, Senior Vice President/COO
Michele Wilkie, Senior Vice President/CAO
Tom Flynn, Legal Counsel

Nancy Winget, Its Recording Secretary

Members of the Press, Public, and Staff

Approval of the Minutes.  A motion was made by Mr. Neugent to approve the Minutes of the monthly meeting of the Prairie Meadows Board of Directors held on June 22, 2022, and the Special Board Meeting held on August 12, 2022, as written.  The motion was seconded by Mr. O’Hollearn and passed on a voice vote.

Public Comment.  None
Financials.  Elaine Castelline, Vice President of Finance/CFO, reviewed the financials through July 31, 2022:
	
	Actual
	Plan
	2021

	Casino Revenue
	$136.5 m
	$123.4 m
	$133.6 m

	Total Revenue
	$156.1 m
	$144.5 m
	$152.5 m

	Net Revenue
	$148.4 m
	$136.3 m
	$145.1 m

	Payroll Expenses
	$29.2 m
	$31.1 m
	$27.3 m

	Operating Expenses
	$41.3 m
	$40.4 m
	$33.9 m

	Net Income before Community Benefit
	$43.9 m
	$33.8 m
	$50.6 m


Total Revenue:  Casino $136.6m - 88ȼ of every $1.00 comes from the Casino, Sportsbook $6.0m, F&B $4.3m, Pari-Mutuel $2.1m, Other $2.8m, Hotel and Conference Center $4.4m.

Top Performing Revenue Areas – Most Recent 4 Years and an all-time record for July:  AJ’s Steakhouse, Prairie Coffee Company, Paddock, Café at the Meadows, Casino Revenue.
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	  Iowa Market
	

	Prairie Meadows
	$136.7m

	Horseshoe
	$125.7m

	Ameristar II
	$111.8m

	Riverside
	$77.9m

	Isle – Waterloo
	$58.9m

	Harrah’s
	$43.6m

	Lakeside
	$30.5m

	Wild Rose Jefferson
	$21.6m


Sportsbook – July YTD. Wagering Handle Iowa $1.3b; Net Receipts Iowa (what the casinos retain) = $80.0m.  What the casinos retain - Iowa Casino average Hold 6.1%, Prairie Meadows average Hold 5.4%.

Ms. Grandquist congratulated staff for the great numbers and Mr. Radia said this is a fantastic report.  Mr. O’Hollearn asked about the health costs being favorable and Ms. Castelline said we’re fortunate that we’ve not had many catastrophic claims, we also educate employees to use Tel-a-Doc or go to their regular doctor rather than going to the Emergency Room; Prairie Meadows is self-insured.  Mr. O’Hollearn congratulated staff – being pro-active makes a difference.

Racing Update.  Ann Atkin reported:
· There are 13 days left of Racing – October 2 is the last day; we’re having a great Meet.

· Thoroughbreds - Handle.  On-Track down $5,000, off-track down 22%

· Quarter Horses – Handle.  On-Track and off-track slightly up; we had 13 more races.

· Field Size.  Thoroughbred 6.8; Quarter Horses 6.5.

· 997 horses on the Backside.  679 Thoroughbreds with stall space for 930; 318 Quarter Horses will stall space for 416; many of the trainers are heading to the next stop in the circuit.

· July – Festival of Racing.  Two Iowa-breds, “Ain’t Life Grand” won the Iowa Derby and went on to race at Saratoga, and “Tyler’s Tribe” won three Stakes Races at PM and will race again on October 2.
· We’re in contract negotiations with the horse groups, and we hope to wrap it up in ten days as the license renewal is on the IRGC Agenda on September 29.

· October 1 – Iowa Classic, featuring all Iowa-bred races; 12 races – 4 Quarter Horse Races and 8 Thoroughbred Races. 
Committee Reports

· Finance/Audit.  Mr. Chittenden said the committee did not meet, but will meet in October.
· Facilities.  Mr. Irving said Chip Walters, Director of Facilities, and his team have been busy: 2022 projects include new Facilities Work Order System; new Employee Break Room; ARC Flash study being done by Waldinger; the Hotel Remodel starts next month – it’s a $12 million project, will start on the 4th floor and it will be done one floor at a time, it takes four weeks per floor; external paint; Valet relocation; and the water fountain will be replaced.  2023 – four of six escalators on the west will be replaced at a cost of $1.4 million.  2024 – carpet will be replaced on the casino floor.  In-house staff works on regular maintenance projects, and there are daily breakdowns to take care of.
· Human Resources.  Mr. Martin said the committee did not meet.
· Grants.  The committee did not meet.
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Other.

Mr. Palmer said Kevin Foley from the Des Moines International Airport requested to meet with the Executive Committee to give them an update and report on the expansion project; it is a big deal for the community; the Executive Committee is in favor of recommending $5 million for the project – it would be outside of Grants; the County and City of Des Moines have committed to $10 million each; the project is an extension and remodel and is $122.7 million short; this is important to the community; Mr. Foley will make a report to the Board in October and this will be an Action Item on the October Agenda.  Mr. Palmer believes in the Grants process, but there have been exceptions:  City of Altoona for Bass Pro Development $8 million, Highway 5 by-bass $9 million, YMCA $1 million, Ruan Grand Prix $1 million, Ruan Access Air $1 million; money is available; the recommendation is to do over a period of time; staff believes this is a good opportunity for economic development.
Mr. Marasco noted there are exceptions, but how is it defined so everyone doesn’t come with a request, and Mr. Palmer said exceptions are for unique things that make a giant impact on the community, and the Board votes on these requests.  Mr. Flynn noted the projects have to be within the law.
Mr. Radia said the Executive Committee is very supportive of the project; PM’s Mission is philanthropy and economic development - the IRS tested PM, and PM is fulfilling both; the reality is, the economic impact is very significant and will help with recruiting other airlines.  Mr. Neugent said it was a unanimous recommendation from the Executive Committee to bring this to the Board, and hopefully it will be approved.  Ms. Grandquist said it’s nice to have the money saved; Mr. Palmer said we will have the money, but due to non-profit rules, we can’t hold money for projects, but it’s ok to pay over a period of time.  Mr. Marasco noted we can hold money for capitals.  Mr. O’Hollearn asked if this impacts the Grants budget and Mr. Palmer said no – it could possibly due to the year we’re having; the only affect would be if we have a bad year next year.  Mr. O’Hollearn asked if there is anything else being funded over multi-years and Mr. Palmer said no, we haven’t done that for a number of years.  Ms. Grandquist said we did for the YMCA and Mr. Palmer said we also did for the Food Bank last time.  Mr. Chittenden asked if the recommendation will be for a long period and Mr. Palmer said the recommendation is a three-year period.
Closed Session.  Mr. Neugent moved to go into a Closed Session pursuant to Iowa Code 21.9 to discuss the Succession Plan.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Chittenden and passed on a voice vote.  The Board went into a Closed Session at 2:30 p.m.

Open Session.  Mr. Neugent moved to go back into an Open Session, the motion was seconded by Ms. Grandquist, and passed on a unanimous voice vote.  The Board went into Open Session at 3:15 p.m.
Adjournment.   A motion to adjourn was made and seconded. There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 3:15 p.m.
Respectfully submitted,

__________________________________
Mary Simon, Its Secretary
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